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Macdonald Institute Alumnae Careers Night

Mac Graduates Address Undergraduates
"Never let yourself get 

in a mental rut," was the em
phasis in all the talks given 
by graduates of Macdonald 
Institute to an audience of 
the undergraduates.

They spoke recently at 
Careers Night, an annual pro
gram designed by Macdonald 
Institute’s Alumnae Associa
tion to guide its students 
in choosing their life work: 
how to prepare academically, 
how to apply for work, the 
actual demands of the job and 
the expected salary. Each 
speaker was allowed only three 
minutes to speak on her own 
career.

Dr. Helen Abell, pro
fessor of sociology at the 
University of Waterloo, set
the ball rolling whenshe

pointed her 
finger at 
the stu
dents and 
said, "Keep 
that mind 
of yours 
open."

How
she started 
out in home 
economics 
and ended 
up in

sociology, that’s what people 
were wondering. Her story: 
upon graduation from Mac 
Institute in 1938, she was 
prepared to plunge into a 
career in homemaking.

"I was fresh out of 
college, naive, and suddenly 
I was expected to tell older 
women, like people the ages 
of your mothers, how to man
age their homes. I just 
couldn't do it. Had to learn 
more how people tick. So I 
went back to school and took

courses in sociology and 
anthropology, and ended up 
where I am. Life is constant 
change, you have to move with 
it and not get rigid."

Speaker number two,
Miss Margaret Calder, Mac ’60, 
gave her theories on how to
avoid a dull life when a job 
gets too tedious. "One of 
the easiest ways to quit a 
job...is to go back to 
school!"

That’s just what she did. 
For several years she worked 
in Toronto’s Hospital for 
Sick Children in food ser
vices. She helped plan a new 
cafeteria and renovated the 
existing system of washing 
dishes.

Then in 1965, she did 
graduate work at the Univer
sity of Wisconsin in Madison. 
Now she has just embarked on 
a new career in hospital ad
ministration in the Nutrition 
Services of the Ontario Hos
pital Services Commission 
which deals with hospitals 
across the province.

The third speaker, Mrs. 
Sandra Rumble, Mac '67, never 
gets bored with her job.

She is a 
"public 
relations 
man," a lab 
technician 
and an 
author all 
rolled up 
in one, but 
her bare 
title is 
Home Eco
nomist, St. 
Lawrence 
Starch Com

pany .
Her office is her labor

atory, a shiny, spotless 
test kitchen where she whips 
up recipes using corn starch 
or corn oil. She saves her 
findings and compiles them 
in a company cookbook. The 
most recent issue came out 
last week.

The next speaker, Miss 
Wendy McCaul, Mac '62, had 
pretty stiff demands to be 
met.

Her ideal career would 
be connected with homemaking, 
let her meet people and allow 
her to travel. Also, she 
was interested in stores.

She went to England, 
then found the perfect job... 
buyer for a large women's 
and children's department 
store in London.

In two years she was 
made a buyer. She dealt ex
clusively with scarves, tra
veled to Italy, Switzerland 
and France and met people. 
("What more could you want?")

Miss McCaul returned 
to Canada and is now employed 
at "The Bay" in Toronto as 
a management trainee. She 
advises young people to apply 
to all the big department 
stores and explain in detail 
their qualifications and 
goals.

Miss Cathy Cowbrough,
Mac '67, believes that in 
her job as a county home eco
nomist for Ontario "you have 
to be a specialist in every
thing . "

In theory her job merely 
covers two phases: working 
with the 4-H group leaders

cont'd on page four
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Edward Johnson Music Foundation

Canadian Artists Series

One of the aims of the 
Edward Johnson Music Founda
tion is to encourage and sup
port Canadian artists, com- 
psers and performers at nat
ional and community levels. 
With this in mind, an out
standing series of five con
certs will take place com
mencing October 19, 1968, at 
Memorial Hall.

The first concert will 
feature the University of 
Western Ontario String Quar
tet. Each player is a mem
ber of the faculty of the 
College of Music at the Uni
versity of Western Ontario, 
and includes Mr. Robert Skel
ton, violin, Mrs. Joan Hysen, 
violin, Mr. Ralph Aldrich, 
viola and Mrs. Betty Tracy , 
cello.

String Quartet

Mr. Skelton obtained an 
M.M. degree in violin from 
Indiana University in 1964, 
was the former Concert Mana
ger of the National Youth Or
chestra and is presently as
sistant professor of violin 
and string classes, chamber 
coach, conductor of the Uni
versity Symphony Orchestra, 
and concert master of the 
London Symphony in London.

Mrs. Hysen has been con
cert mistress and principal 
viola of the London Chamber 
Orchestra and principal viola 
in the London Symphony.

Mr. Aldrich, a native 
New Zealander, studied at the 
Guildhall School of Music, 
London, the Vienna State Aca
demy and with Max Rostal in

B. Turgeon

Cologne and Switzerland. He 
is presently assistant pro
fessor of viola and theory 
and chamber ensembles coach.

Mrs. Tracy is a pupil of 
Ernst Friedlander, Jerome Jel- 
inek and Leo Smith. She has 
been principal cellist of the 
Victoria Symphony and of the 
London Symphony. She is 
presently instructor of cello 
and chamber ensembles at the 
College of Music.

The second concert of 
the series will be given by 
Bernard Turgeon on Saturday, 
November 23, 1968. He was 

born in 
Edmonton 
and before 
he was 
twenty 
years of 
age and 
the lead in 
"The Rape 
of Lucretia" 
at the 
Stratford

Festival. He was the winner 
in "Singing Stars of Tomorrow" 
and made a tremendous suc
cess in Mozart's "Magic 
Flute" in the Vancouver Inter
national Festival in 1962.
He won a Canada Council Grant 
to study in Vienna, performed 
at the Glyndebourne and Edin
burgh Festivals and also with 
Sadler's Wells Opera Company 
in London. He premiered 
Healy Willan's "Deirdre" in 
1966, and Harry Somer's 
"Louis Riel" in Toronto and 
Montreal Expo in 1967.

Claude Savard, pianist 
- winner of the Munich Inter
national Competition of 1966, 
will perform on Saturday, January 25th.

Montreal-born, Claude 
Savard took his musical train
ing at the Quebec Conserva
tory, where he studied piano 
under Germaine Malepart from 
1958 to 1963 and in 1961 he 
made his first appearance as 
soloist at the Mount Orford 
summer camp of Jeunnesses 
Musicales. He won the Grand

Prize of $1,000.00 in the 
Quebec Music Festivals of 
1962.

C. Savard

1963 winner of the Con
servatory First Prize for 
Piano (with great distinction) 
he was awarded a study grant 

by the Can- 
Council .
He won pri
zes in in
ternational 
competition 
at Vercelli, 
Italy in 
1964, at 
Geneva in 
1965 and at 
Lisbon in

1966, and carried off the 
unanimous First Prize at the 
International Competition of 
Munich in September, 1966. 
Besides having given numerous 
concerts and recitals in 
Europe and North America, 
Claude Savard was incited to 
undertake recital tours for 
Jeunnesses Musicales in Can
ada, Yugoslavia, Denmark, 
Germany, and the United 
States.

The fourth concert, on 
Friday, February 21, 1969, 
will feature Mary Morrison, 
soprano, Robert Aitken, 
flautist, and Marion Ross, 
pianist.

M. Morrison R. Aitken

Mary Morrison performed 
in Dr. Charles Wilson’s 
"Angels of the Earth" in 
Guelph. A featured soloist 
with the Toronto Symphony Or
chestra this coming season, 
she is considered a "composer's 
dream singer" in the contem-

Cont'd on page three
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FACULTY ACTIVITIES

Dr. J. J. Mangalam, Sociology, 
Dr. D. C. Masters, History, 
and Dr. F. C. Miller, Econom- 
ics, have received Canada 
Council Grants to support 
their research projects in the 
social sciences and humanit
ies .
Dr, Michael Allwood has re
cently accepted a post - 
doctoral fellowship in the 
Department of Microbiology.
Dr. Allwood, who received his 
training in the School of 
Pharmacy, University of Wales, 
is working with Dr. D. C. 
Jordan on problems associated 
with radiation resistance in 
bacteria.
Dr. R. G. Thomson, Pathology, 
attended the International 
Academy of Pathology, 7th 
International Congress in 
Milan. A paper "The Relation
ship of Bacterial and Viral 
Nasal Flora to Serum and Nasal 
Antibody and to the occurrence 
of Pasteurelloisis (Shipping 
Fever) in Cattle" by R. G. 
Thomson, M. L. Benson and M. 
Savan was given at the 5th 
International Meeting on Dis
eases of Cattle in Opatya, 
Yugoslavia. A seminar on 
Diseases of the Ovary in An
imals was given by Dr. Thom
son at the Veterinary College 
in Munich.
Dr. N. A. Fish , Veterinary 
Bacteriology, participated 
in a panel on Future Trends 
in Food Production and Pre
paration held at the Annual 
Meeting or tne Ontario Public 
Health Association in Toronto. 
Dr. Fish’s presentation was 
"Potential Health Hazards in 
Foods Associated with Produc
tion and Preparation".
Professor A. M. Ross, English, 
acted as Chairman at the an
nual meeting of the Chairman, 
Departments of English of 
Ontario Universities, held 
at York University. Fifteen 
universities sent represent
atives. At this meeting a 
constitution was adopted for 
an Association of Chairmen 
of Departments of English of 
Ontario Universities, and a 
slate of officers elected for 
the coming year. The Associ
ation has the following ob

jectives: To foster the study
of English language and lit
erature in Ontario universit
ies . To further communica
tions among the Departments 
of English in Ontario univer
sities. To encourage co
operative enterprise especial
ly at the graduate level. To 
keep in touch with develop
ments concerning the study of 
English language and litera
ture at other levels.
Professor A. M. Pearson, Act- 
ing Chairman, Food Science, 
was great speaker at the 51st 
Annual Convention of the 
National Dairy Council held 
in Vancouver. The subject 
was "Processing for Quality 
and Profit."
Professor A. M. Pearson, Pro
fessor A, G. Leggatt and Dr.
A. N. Myhr, Food Science, at- 
tended meetings of the Onta
rio Milk Marketing Board’s 
Quality Committee with the 
Milk Commission of Ontario 
and the Department of Health 
in Toronto. They have been 
invited to act as part of an 
advisory group to the Board 
in connection with the esta
blishment and implimentation 
of quality standards for the 
purchase of milk in Ontario.
Miss Ruth Saison, Dr. D. G. 
Ingram and Dr. P. J. Quinn, 
Veterinary Bacteriology, at
tended the International 
Symposium on "Cellular and 
Humoral Mechanisms in Anaphy
laxis and Allergy" sponsored 
by the Canadian Society of 
Immunology and held in Toron
to. Miss Saison was a member 
of the organizing committee.
Dr. R. G. Goel and Dr. R. H.
HoIyer, Chemistry, attended 
tEe Inorganic Discussion 
Weekend at Guild Inn, Toronto. 
Dr. Goel presented the fol
lowing paper: "Proton Mag
netic Resonance Studies on 
Redistribution Reactions of 
Some Trimethylantimony (V) 
Compounds."
Dr. W, R. Fawcett, Ch emi s try , 
attended the 19th Meeting of 
the International Committee 
on Electrochemical Thermody
namics and Kinetics held in 
Detroit.

Canadian Artists

Cont'd from page two.

porary field. Robert Aitken, 
flautist, also a first desk 
Toronto Symphony Orchestra 
player, will be featured with 
Miss Morrison.

John Kraglund, of the 
Toronto Globe and Mail, in 
his December 15th, 1966 re
view of Mary Morrison said, 
"Does anyone know of a sopra
no and flute duo musically 
superior to soprano Mary 
Morrison and flutist Robert 
Aitken, or one better equip
ped to cope intellectually 
and artistically with con
temporary music? I doubt it."

On March 22, 1969, the 
final concert of the Cana
dian Artists Series will be 
given by the newly-established 
University of Guelph choir, 
directed by Nicholas Gold
schmidt. This choir, which 

rehearses 
on Wednes
day even
ings at 7 
p. m. in 
Music Room 
107 in the 
Arts Build
ing, is 
made up of 
students, 
graduates,

faculty, and staff of the 
university. Mr. Goldschmidt, 
who is well known as a con
ductor in Canada and abroad, 
points out that a choir open 
to all branches of the uni
versity provides an opportun
ity to blend mature voices 
with those of younger singers. 
The choir, which has a mem
bership of close to one hun
dred, will perform music by 
Purcell, Bach, and Mozart.

Single Admission for 
each concert is $1.50. A 
booklet of five tickets for 
the series is $5.00.

Tickets are available 
from Mrs. Edith Kidd, Room 
044, Wellington College, ext. 
3144, or through Box 1091, 
Guelph.

HOMECOMING ’68
"And The Beat Goes On"

Oct. 24 - Oct. 27
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New Manager 
Born Caterer

Lou Harris, the new 
manager of the Faculty Club, 
has spent his lifetime cater
ing to the public.

Previously, he was gen
eral manager of the 800 mem
ber Credit Valley Golf and 
Country Club and supervised 
a staff of 26. Before then 
Mr. Harris was house manager 
of the 7,000 strong Toronto 
Cricket, Skating and Curling 
Club and managed a staff of 
68.

A seagoing man, Mr. 
Harris spent 12 years abroad 
various passenger liners. He 
worked his way from dish
washer to gourmet chef.

He was born in England, 
attended St. Edwards College 
in Liverpool and immigrated 
to Canada in the 1930's.

The new Faculty Club 
which opened unofficially 
October 1 will have an open 
house on October 19.

FIRST ANIMAL SCIENCE PH. D.

Dr. Gordon J. King was the first candidate in Animal 
Science to be awarded a Ph.D. degree by the University of 
Guelph. Dr. King graduated in 1959 from OVC, he completed 
his M.Sc. in 1966 and is now Assistant Professor in the Depart
ment of Animal Science. Shown above from left; Dr. J. L. C. 
Rennie, Chairman, Department of Animal Science; Dr. H. S. Arm
strong, Dean of Graduate Studies and Research; Dr. King and 
Dr. J. W. Macpherson, Committee Chairman for Dr. King’s pro
gram.

Careers Night... cont'd from page one
by showing them the ropes of 
setting up projects for their 
girls , and dealing with 
women’s institute groups on 
the administrative level - 
i.e. arranging specialists to 
speak to them.

But in actuality, Miss 
Cowbridge would more likely 
find herself in some woman’s 
home and the woman matter-of- 
factly asks her, "How should 
I paint this basement wall?
I want to turn it into a 
rumpus room. Should it be 
green or purple?"

In the case of Mrs. 
Margaret Roberts, home eco- 
nomist and social work go 
hand-in-hand. A recent grad
uate student at Mac Institute, 
she works in a social service 
agency, the Hamilton Family 
Service Bureau, whose motto 
is to give "strength to 
families in stress."

Families consult the 
agency on their own accord. 
Many couples are on the verge 
of marital breakdown and more 
often than not, the underly
ing problem is not sex but 
money.

Mrs. Roberts is the 
woman in charge of straighten
ing out their finances and 
drawing up a workable budget 
and often she arranges easier 
payments with local credit 
companies.

Miss Bev. Halstead, Mac 
'66 started out in textiles 
as a summer job but she found 
the male competition over
powering. "They want male 
engineers, chemists, physi
cists. Women come but don’t 
stay long." So quickly she 
adapted to the situation by 
jumping back into school and 
graduating from the College 
of Education, University of 
Toronto, Type A in Home Eco
nomics in 1967. Now she 
teaches home economics at 
Cederbrae Collegiate Insti
tute in Scarborough.

She suggests that all 
prospective teachers get 
their honours degree, their 
Type A certificate to teach 
in Ontario and therefore be 
considered a specialist.

Home economists can 
also be super salesman, as

with Miss Margery Edwards,
Mac ’ 64, a home economist 
for Ontario Hydro. The stu
dents laughed goodnaturedly 
as practically every other 
word she spoke was in some 
distant way connected to 
electricity.

Miss Edwards visits 
schools in the province and 
instructs teachers and stu
dents on the use of applian
ces. You will also see her 
at special events such as 
the Canadian National Exhibi
tion giving cooking demon
strations .

"You must be convinced 
of your product, like people 
and have a certain calmness," 
Miss Edwards advocates, "al
so demonstrating and writing 
ability is an asset. Sur
prisingly, changeovers are 
rapid even in the more gla
morous area of television de
monstration so there are 
openings."

Dr. Margaret McCready 
introduced the speakers and 
Mrs. D. C. Hindson, President 
of the Alumnae welcomed the 
guests.
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Women’s Physical Education Research Conference

The School of Physical 
Education recently held a 
two-day Physical Education 
Women’s Research Conference, 
entitled The Currents of 
Our Time. This was the first 
of its kind in Canada and 
termed a great success by all 
attending.

President W. C. Winegard 
was guest speaker at the con
ference which attracted uni
versity faculty members and 
high school teachers from 
across Canada.

Dr. Winegard challenged 
the delegates, "At the uni
versity we are supposed to 
be academicians - we must do 
research in order to progress 
in our field and we must pro
vide good teaching."

Presenting research pa
pers were, Professor Evelyn 
Bird, Miss Sharon Goodyear, 
and Professor Ross Walker, 
all from our School of Phy
sical Education and Professor 
Mary Foster of McMaster Uni
versity .

Professor Foster, as 
a result of her research, for
mulated a set of rules and a 
technique of officiating al
lowing the normally male game 
of ice hockey to be adapted 
for women's play.

Miss Goodyear spoke on 
the Outward Bound Movement,

a concept of educational ex- 
perience for youth, involv
ing many of the objectives 
of a camp program set within 
an academic framework and 
leading to self-realization 
through challenging physical 
activity and intellectual 
growth. Of particular im
portance she said is reaching 
people who do not benefit 
from typical physical educa
tion programs. Included are 
the socially deprived youth 
and the exceptional youth, 
who do not find challenge in 
a normal program.

Professor Evelyn Bird is 
currently studying the per
sonality characteristics of 
women hockey players in Ont
ario and Quebec. In a broad
er sense she is studying the 
practical application of 
psychological studies in ath
letics. She has found, con

Sharon Goodyear discusses the Outward Bound Movement
which leads to self-realization through physical activity.

trary to the opinions of many 
laymen, that women hockey 
players tend to be independ
ent, creative, non-affiliative 
and liberal in thought.

Professor Ross Walker's 
research involved the effects 
of interspersed progressive 
muscular relaxation on sub
sequent exercise responses.
He found that the periods of 
relaxation were beneficial 
for non-athletes but did not 
help the athlete to recover 
from fatigue more successfully 
than did remaining alert, re
inforcing the theory that 
athletes have a natural abil
ity to relax.

Dr. John Powell, Director 
of the School of Physical Ed
ucation, in commenting on the 
conference stated, "We were 
delighted with the response 
of delegates

1968 International Plowing Match

Dr. W. C. Winegard will 
officially open the 1968 In 
ternational Plowing Match 
at 2:00 p.m. on Wednesday, 
October 16.

Special events being 
held in Tented City during 
the week include: flower 
demonstrations, fashion show's, 
beauty demonstrations and 
cooking schools for the 
women and steam power and 
model airplane shows for the 
men. Other demonstrations 
include sheep shearing, 
tree stump removal and tree 
planting.

The International Plow
ing Match and Farm Machinery 
demonstration is the largest 
annual outdoor agricultural 
event of its kind in Canada. 
It will be held from Wednes
day through Saturday, Octo
ber 19th.

The University of Guelph 
will have a Tent at the Match 
It will be devoted mainly to 
exhibits on careers in Vet
erinary Medicine and Agri
culture. Representatives of 
the local Veterinary Medicine 
Association and Ontario In

stitute of Agrologists will 
man the exhibit. Also on 
display in the Tent will be 
our campus model and a land 
capability study of the Plow
ing Match site prepared by 
Department of Soil Science.

The Prize awards banquet 
will be held in the Physical 
Educational Building on Fri
day evening, October 18.
Over 1100 are expected to at
tend the ceremonies which are 
being put on courtesy of the 
City of Guelph.
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PSYCHOLOGICAL SERVICES

DR. DONALD H. UPTON APPOINTED

A new program has ar
rived on campus - the De
partment of Psychological Ser
vices - and the man chosen 
to set up.this project Dr. 
Donald H. Upton, age 34, is 
one of an exclusive group of 
under six men in Canada qual
ified and in the full time 
practice of educational 
psychiatry.

Under him are three as
sistants whom he hired "on 
the basis of their ability to 
communicate with people 
rather than on their academic 
background."

Dr. Upton has always 
preferred working with stu
dents than any other client
ele .

On the basis of his past 
includes

initiating 
a similar 
project 
at Queen"s 
University 
in 1964, 
he believ
es that 
"students 
are the 
most im
portant 
resources 
any coun
try can 

.s his team’s
helpful function is to bring 
to the surface the maximum 
amount of each student's 
potential.

As an example, he cited 
a hypothetical case of a stu
dent with an untreated emo
tional problem, planning to 
become a high school teacher 
upon graduation. "Let's 
see...30 to 50 students per 
year for about 20 to 30 
years. Figure it out, that's 
how many people would be ex
posed to a teacher with an 
emotional hang-up."

Dr. Upton also chose to 
work with students for purely 
positive reasons: "Students 
show the greatest amount of 
recovery. Their minds haven't 
hardened into a mold; they 
are sensitive."

A logical question one 
might now ask is, how do you 
get the student who needs 
psychiatric help into the 
psychiatrist's office ... or, 
are students really frightened 
by stigma, the proverbial 
couch, and the image of a 
"headshrinker?"

Apparently not. At 
Queen's University, 95 per 
cent of the students who need
ed attention came to Dr. Up
ton's specialty team voluntar
ily, and here at Guelph his 
schedule is already booked 
solid although the program 
has received relatively little 
publicity.

Perhaps the popularity of 
any such program can partially 
be credited to the absolute 
privacy granted the student.
No one but Dr. Upton knows 
who walks in and out of his 
office. No record of psychi
atric care is included in a 
student's academic file and 
no administrator can obtain 
this information.

Looking ahead to the 
future, Dr. Upton hopes to 
expand his staff to match 
the increase of the student 
population. His goal: one 
staff member per thousand 
students.

A graduate of Queen's 
University, Dr. Upton complet
ed his internship in the City 
Hospital, Cambridge, Mass. 
(Harvard affiliation). He was

PUBLICATIONS

Dr. R. A. Barrell, Languages, 
whose book on Lord Chester
field was recently published 
in Paris, has just had an 
article on Voltaire accepted 
for publication by the Revue 
de l'Universite d'Ottawa.
Ecobichon, D. J. Some phy
sical properties of the es
terases of bovine liver. 
Canadian Journal of Biochem
istry 46: 1131-1135, 1968.

junior resident in psychiatry 
at Columbus Psychiatric In
stitute of the Ohio State Uni
versity in Columbus, has been 
trained in psychiatry in 
British Columbia, and was 
both chief Resident and then 
consultant specialist at Mon
treal General Hospital.

Dr. Upton completed his 
postgraduate studies at McGill 
University receiving a D.Psych 
on October 1963 and a C.R.C.P. 
(C.) in Psychiatry from the 
Royal College of Physicians 
and Surgeons in November 1963.

He has been in great de
demand as a lecturer and has 
practiced privately in psy
chiatry confining himself 
solely to psychotherapy. As 
an active participant and con
tributor he is a member of 
the Canadian Psychiatric As
sociation, the American Col
lege Health Association, the 
President of the Ontario Col
lege and Vice President of the 
Canadian College Health As
sociations. Currently he ad
ditionally serves as a Spe
cial Consultant to both the 
Departments of Health and 
Department of Education.

Dr. Upton's three as
sistants include Dr. Eugene 
Brailsford, B.A., M.A., Uni
versity of Alberta, Ph.D. in 
clinical psychology, Univer
sity of Ottawa; Dr. Elizabeth 
Shearer, B.A.,University of 
British Columbia, M.S.C. in 
guidance, University of New 
York and Peter Lawless, B.A., 
St. Patrick's College, Ot
tawa. These personnel will 
be working with and be fur
ther trained by Dr. Upton 
for their respective roles.

CAMPUS SCENES......

..An exhibit of Marionettes 
loaned by Dr. John Oughton, 
Zoology, is on display in 
the showcases in the south 
corridor, Arts Bldg. Among 
the characters are Rumpel- 
stilskin and the King's 
daughter from Rumpelstil- 
skin and the King and the 
Doctor from How The Jelly
fish Lost His Bones. Also 
shown are characters from 
Lemon Meringue, I'm Gonna 
Wash That Man Right Outa 
My Hair, I Tot I Saw a 
Putty Cat and a Clown.



7

Pollution - A Challenge for the Future

By Eugene McCarthy
The public must be pre

pared to give moral and mat
erial support to anti - 
pollution measures if Canada 
is to have minimal pollution 
of its waterways, a Univer
sity of Guelph audience lear
ned .

This was the consensus 
of the third in a series of 
discussions about various as
pects of pollution in the 
modern world sponsored as 
part of the university’s con
tinuing education program.

Participants were Dennis 
Caplice, director of the On
tario water resources com
mission’s industrial waste 
division? Dr. James Bruce, 
director of the federal gov
ernment's inland water re
sources centre at Burlington; 
Prof. Robert Johnston of the 
University of Guelph's micro
biology department and his 
colleague, Dr. J. B. Robin
son, who was moderator.

Mr. Caplice said that 
there must be constant vigil
ance over possible pollution 
since upwards of 500 new 
chemical compounds are devel
oped each year.

One of the growing pro
blems was that of radioactive

The members of the College Women's Club attended a tea 
in the afternoon and a coffee party in the evening held at 
the home of Dr. and Mrs. W. C. Winegard. Shown from left 
are Mrs. Frank Theakston, president of the Club, Mrs. Wine
gard and Mrs. B. C. Matthews, who welcomed the guests during 
the afternoon, and Mrs. J. B. Millward who assisted in re
ceiving the guests in the evening. Mrs. J. W. Skinner and 
Mrs. Ronald Smith were in charge of the successful event.

College Women's Club Tea Opens Season

waste, a problem which will 
become greater with the pop
ularity of nuclear power 
generating stations, he said.

Between 30 and 50 per 
cent of the waste entering a 
municipality's sewage system 
comes from industry and pub
lic opinion can be influen
tial in determining what 
priority an industry puts on 
pollution control, said Mr. 
Caplice.

Dr. Bruce said Ontario 
was the most fortunate pro
vince in Canada in that it 
was actively supporting anti
pollution controls.

He said the OWRC was co
operating with his centre in 
determining pollution levels 
and causes in Lakes Erie and 
Ontario and predicted that 
a report to be issued next 
year will have "great impact
on government thinking" and 
would see the slowing of the 
degenerative process underway 
in the lakes.

Dr. Johnston felt this 
process which is most notice
able in the growth of surface 
plant life through intro
duction of excess amounts of 
phosphates in the lakes, can 
be minimized with proper con
trols .

**************************** 
* *
* THANKSGIVING - 1968 ** *
* The University of *
* Guelph will observe *
* Thanksgiving, Monday, Oc-*
* tober 14, 1968, as a *
* statutory holiday. ** *
* The University will *
* resume normal operations *
* on Tuesday, October 15, *
* 1968. ** *
* The holiday schedu- *
* les for members depart- *
* ments that must carry on *
* a continuous operation *
* will be announced by the *
* supervisors concerned. ** * 
****************************

Humanities

Association

Opening

Meeting

The Humanities Associa
tion of Canada will have a 
classical opening session on 
October 15, 1968, when Pro
fessor H. L. Tracy presents 
a paper on Plutarch as a 
pioneer in biographical me
thod. The H.A.C. is a "town- 
and-gown" organization, and 
its meetings always bring to 
the campus representatives of 
the high schools and the bus
iness community to share the 
pleasure of hearing and dis
cussing papers presented by 
members and guests.

Professor Tracy, our 
highly respected senior mem
ber of the Classics group in 
the Department of Languages, 
is also Professor Emeritus of 
Queen's University and former 
Chairman of the Department of 
Classics at McMaster Univer
sity. Besides his classes in 
Greek and Latin, he is this 
year offering the course in 
Humanities 100 to undergradu
ates .

The meeting will be held 
in the 8th floor Faculty 
Lounge of the Arts Building, 
University of Guelph, at 8:00 
p .m.
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NEXT WEEK AT GUELPH
University Affairs

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 10 Reports Available
Meeting Canadian Club opening meeting - CIA Building - 8 p.m. 

Speaker: Nicholas Goldschmidt - Topic: Canada’s
Cultural Explosion.

Panel Pollution Series - Topic: Biological Effects of
Pollution - Moderator: Dr. K. Ronald. Panel: Dr.
R. B. Sutherland, Dr. N. Hynes, Dr. A. Peterle,
Room 200 Chem. Micro. Bldg. 8 p.m.

Lecture The Economics Club meeting. Speaker: Dr. Vicas -
Topic: An analysis of the Gordon Watkin's Report on
the effect of foreign investment on the Canadian ec
onomy. Music Room 107 Arts Bldg. 8 p.m.

Concert World famous Italian pianist Emma Contestabile will 
present a concert in War Memorial Hall. She will 
play music by Vivaldi, Scarlatti, Schumann, Casella, 
Chopin and Haydn. Admission free - everyone welcome 
8 p.m.

Lecture Father Jacques Monet will speak to members of the
French Canada course - an examination of French Can
adian society and politics. Room 121, Arts Bldg.
4 p.m. Interested faculty and students welcomed. 
FRIDAY, OCTOBER 11

Variety International Students Variety Show - Macdonald Hall 
Show 8 p.m. Free - Everyone welcome.

SUNDAY, OCTOBER 13
Film Student Film Series - Who’s Afraid of Virginia Wolf

- War Memorial Hall - 8 p.m.
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 15

Film International Film Series - Three Songs of Lenin.
Room 200 Chem. Micro. Bldg. 8 p.m.

Lecture Humanities Association of Canada (Guelph Branch) 
and Wellington College, presents Professor H. L. 
Tracy, Department of Languages. Topic: Plutarch 
as Biographer. 8 p.m. - Faculty Lounge 8th floor 
Arts Bldg. Open to the general public.
WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER_16

Meeting Parents Without Partners meeting - CIA Bldg. 8 p.m.
Films: Over Dependency and Social Class in America.
THURSDAY, OCTOBER 17

Concert Noon Hour Concerts present Hans and Luba Bauer - 
Violin and piano - Music Room - 107, Arts Bldg.
12:10 - 12:45 and 1:10 to 1:45.

The Report of the Com
mittee on University Affairs 
- 1967 and the Report of the 
Minister of University Affairs 
of Ontario - 1967 have arrived 
from the printer. Copies are 
available in the Department 
of Information, Room 361, 
McLaughlin Library.

The 40 page Committee 
Report contains such inter
esting articles as Formula 
Financing, Operating Support, 
New University and College 
Development, Development in 
Professional Schools and 
Faculties, Legislative and 
Organizational Changes, Spinks 
Commission, Direct Research 
Grants and Libraries.

The Minister of Univer
sity Affairs has opened his 
report with a letter outlin
ing the contents of the text. 
It contains statistical in
formation about government 
assistance to the universit
ies of Ontario and a brief 
history of each of the uni
versities and colleges.

The report also contains 
tables on the enrolment in 
the universities - graduate, 
undergraduate and part-time, 
on the numbers of full-time 
teaching staffs, Canada Stu
dent Loan Plan to name a few.

Phone Ext. 3863 for 
copies of both reports.

SPORTS NOTES

The intercollegiate 
football game of September 28, 
which Ottawa won 7-4 has been 
forfeited to the Gryphons, as 
Ottawa used an ineligable 
player. The Gryphons now 
have two wins and no losses 
in league play and are in 
first place.

COMING SOON
(Details next week))

Dr. Lotta Hitschmanova
- October 18 

Guelph Sigma Xi Club
- October 24

Canadian Mental Health Meet
ing

- October 24

The News Bulletin is published each 
week by the Department of Information 
and edited by Mrs. Betty Keeling. 
Copy for the next edi- tion must 
reach the editor, Room 361, Library,
not later than noon Friday October 
11, 1968. The News Bulletin is 
authorized as a second-class mail by the Post Office Department, 
Ottawa, and for postage in cash.


